
Freedom Seekers: Stories of Black
Liberation in the American
Revolutionary Era and Beyond

The name she chose for herself said it all. Against the backdrop of the
American Revolution and at the risk of her own life, Free Poll declared her
freedom, discarded her slavery name Sue, strategized to live with her husband,
found paying work, and fashioned a life in a growing community of Black
Philadelphians, both enslaved and free. Like many enslaved people in Maryland,
Free Poll had lived on a large plantation. She was forced to work in the
tobacco fields located on a point of land on the Chesapeake Bay near Annapolis.
Spread over eight hundred acres, the plantation contained a brick mansion with
thirteen rooms, two kitchens, a chapel, a granary, a farmhouse, and several
barns for drying tobacco leaves. There were also rudimentary wooden shacks,
almost certainly constructed by enslaved people, where Free Poll and other
bound people lived.

Escaping from slavery was almost always more hazardous for women than it was
for men, but the revolutionary era provided greater opportunities, especially
for women, to seize their freedom. In July 1780, Free Poll surreptitiously fled
to the nearest large town, Baltimore. She made the 35-mile journey, perhaps at
night, either on foot or in a small boat across the Chesapeake Bay. At the age
of 45, she was considerably older than the great majority of escapees, most of
whom were young adults. But she shared other characteristics of female
fugitives. Many headed for urban centers where they might earn money by doing
the sort of work commonly undertaken by enslaved women: cooking, baking pies,
and washing clothes. As David Kerr, her enslaver, noted in an advertisement he
published in the Pennsylvania Gazette, Free Poll was “a good cook” and could
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“wash and iron well.” Women freedom seekers also hoped to conceal themselves
among other Black people, since many White people did not look closely at nor
well remember Black faces. Many escapees also no doubt sought to find
assistance and camaraderie, and friends and lovers among other Black residents.
Free Poll specifically wanted to join Mark Stubbs, her husband.

Figure 1: Pennsylvania Gazette (Philadelphia), May 16, 1781.

Stubbs was a mixed-race free man. At the time of Free Poll’s escape he was
working as a sailor on the Enterprize, a privately-owned ship with a commission
from the American government to capture British merchant vessels during the
Revolutionary War. According to newspaper reports, the Enterprize successfully
apprehended several “prizes,” then sailed them to Philadelphia to sell the
ships and their cargoes. It was a dangerous business, but one that sometimes
paid off. Like other sailors, Stubbs probably received a small portion of the
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profits, perhaps enough to support himself and his wife for a short while.

After living as a free person in Baltimore for ten months, Free Poll must have
learned that Stubbs had returned to Philadelphia, so she traveled the ninety of
so miles north to join him. The City of Brotherly Love contained a growing
Black population, some enslaved, some legally free, and others who had fled
bondage. Free Poll and Mark Stubbs now lived in Pennsylvania—the first state to
pass a gradual emancipation law in the United States, giving encouragement to
Black and sympathetic White Revolutionaries that the excessively cruel system
of slavery might be on the road to extinction. The law, however, did not grant
Free Poll her liberty legally. She would have to remain on guard against re-
enslavement by slave catchers for the rest of her life.

Like all advertisements, the notice written by Kerr reflected the deep
prejudices of the enslavers themselves—an important point to bear in mind when
we read these advertisements today. He described Free Poll as “artful,” when
the likely reality was that she had learned to be clever in dealing with White
people. Enslaved people had to pay keen attention to enslavers, who claimed
them as property and exercised significant power over their bodies and lives.
Those in bondage commonly devised ways to disguise their own feelings to
deceive their so-called masters. Not only did Kerr portray Free Poll as
deceitful and cunning, but he also ridiculed her marriage with Stubbs. Since
neither enslavers nor the law respected the legitimacy of marriages of the
enslaved, Kerr refused to recognize Stubbs as Free Poll’s husband in his
advertisement, referring to him instead as her “husband, as she calls him.”

Modern readers need to be especially suspicious of character descriptions
contained in advertisements like this one. For example, Kerr characterized Free
Poll’s mixed-race husband as a “notorious villain,” probably not based on his
actual behavior and actions but rather on his audacity in marrying and giving
sanctuary to an enslaved woman who had eloped from the man who claimed to own
her. What Stubbs most likely wanted was simply to live with his wife in
freedom. Indeed, even James Madison recognized that many Blacks who fled
enslavement were merely “coveting that liberty for which we [White
Revolutionaries] have paid the price of so much blood, and have proclaimed so
often to be the right, & worthy the pursuit, of every human being.” (Madison
never emancipated any of the people he claimed as human property.)

In contrast, like all White people who published newspaper advertisements, what
Kerr desired was to re-enslave Free Poll for his own financial benefit. He
feared that she and her husband “may set up for themselves” in Philadelphia,
meaning that they could enjoy the liberty so ardently sought by White and Black
Revolutionaries at the time.

https://founders.archives.gov/documents/Madison/01-07-02-0170


Figure 2: Freedom Seekers homepage.

This account of Free Poll’s bid for freedom is taken from Freedom Seekers:
Stories of Black Liberation in the American Revolutionary Era and Beyond, a new
online resource that transcends existing compilations of advertisements by
creating a curated set of histories or “stories,” each building from a single
advertisement, often augmented by other sources. Freedom Seekers launched on
July 4, 2024, and will run through to the commemoration of the
semiquincentennial of the Declaration of American Independence. It will
eventually feature hundreds of narratives of freedom and independence across
the British and American Atlantic World in the revolutionary era and beyond.
Demonstrating their dedication to ideals of liberty fundamentally at odds with
those of Thomas Jefferson, tens of thousands of enslaved people absconded,
risking their lives to liberate themselves. Their actions were both personal
and political as they freed themselves and challenged the system of racial
bondage. These brave bids for freedom generated numerous newspaper
advertisements describing the freedom seekers and offering rewards for their
capture. The information contained in those notices, along with research in
related sources, enables us to reconstruct, reimagine, and commemorate many of
their stories—a primary purpose of this project. While the project’s major
focus will be North America during the American Revolutionary Era, the project
will also extend chronologically between the seventeenth and the early
nineteenth centuries and will range across the North American and British
Atlantic World. 

https://commonplace.online/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/Newman-Figure-2-scaled.jpg
https://freedom-seekers.org/
https://freedom-seekers.org/


Figure 3: American Weekly Mercury (Philadelphia), August 20, 1730.

There are now many published collections of newspaper advertisements for
enslaved people who escaped, both printed and digital. Online collections often
feature searchable transcriptions and statistical databases of many thousands
of freedom seekers across space and time, enabling researchers to learn a great
deal about enslaved people in the aggregate. During the past few decades
scholars engaged in the labor-intensive work of transcribing advertisements and
tabulating various characteristics of escapees to provide a structure within
which to understand aspects of the lives of individual freedom seekers. For
example, using statistics calculated from numerous advertisements allows us to
assert, with some confidence, that Free Poll was considerably older than most
people who fled, that she planned her escape meticulously in comparison to
other escapees who carried fewer items, that she ran during the warmer months
just as many others did to maximize their chance for freedom, and that she
ultimately headed for Philadelphia—a popular destination for many freedom
seekers during and after the Revolutionary Era.

However, as scholars like Saidiya Hartman and Marisa Fuentes have argued, the
tabulation of enslaved bodies in such databases can implicitly reaffirm the
treatment of enslaved people as property to be enumerated. If not done
carefully, such work may inadvertently echo enslavers’ objectification of
enslaved people and their bodies as property. In addition, what often is lost
in the compilation and utilization of statistical databases of freedom seekers
is what most fascinates those who read them, namely the tantalizing hints the
advertisements contain about the stories of individual men, women, and children
who resisted slavery by escaping. Databases reveal the bigger picture of
numbers and patterns, but they can also obscure the details about individuals,
their lives, experiences and whatever else can be gleaned from the few dozen
words of a newspaper advertisement and whatever related records that exist.
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Figure 4: Jack, as imagined by artist Adrienne Mayor.

In rare cases it is possible to research and write a great deal about a single
freedom seeker, as in the case of Ona Judge who escaped from George and Martha
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Washington. The surviving records related to Judge are exceptional, however,
and most freedom seekers remain obscure and largely hidden from our view. Often
all we know about them is contained in the brief newspaper advertisement penned
by an enslaver, a source that is inherently biased. Yet these advertisements
have fascinated readers since their first appearance, and a combination of
contextual research and imagination can allow the freedom seekers to reach
across the centuries and transcend the words used in advertisements by
enslavers to categorize and define the enslaved.

We warmly invite people to participate in this project of recreating the
stories of freedom seekers. During the next several years, we welcome
contributions from academics, graduate students, undergraduates, and members of
the public. These contributions will be reviewed and, if accepted, edited and
published on the website. This web-based resource will feature numerous short
essays (usually no longer than about 1,000 words) based primarily on
advertisements for people who fled enslavement. We will include the stories of
freedom seekers from across the British Atlantic World, from the seventeenth to
the early nineteenth century, although our project will focus in particular on
the American Revolutionary era. The resulting resource will breathe life into
these short newspaper advertisements, revealing as much as possible about the
enslaved people who challenged their bondage and sought freedom.

We hope that professors, teaching assistants, graduate students, and other
teachers may use these stories in the classrooms. We have found that students
are fascinated by these advertisements. They relish the challenge of careful
textual analysis and research to learn more about the people and places
recorded in an advertisement and to carefully establish a greater sense of the
person who challenged their own enslavement and the system of slavery itself.
At the University of Wisconsin, where Freedom Seekers is based, an
undergraduate internship program in the History Department is supporting
students in researching and writing stories for the website. Furthermore, each
year the project’s Anansi competition will provide cash prizes and additional
publication in Clio for several of the best essays submitted by graduate
students. 



Figure 5: Freedom Seekers resources for instructors.

The project website includes a page with materials that can be utilized by
instructors who would like to make the research and writing of stories into a
class assignment. It is challenging to imagine an accurate story of a freedom
seeker when most of what still exists are only the words of his or her enslaver
as recorded in newspaper notices. The “For Instructors” section of the Freedom
Seekers website features detailed resources and strategies for researching
advertisements and the people they describe. This can begin with a careful
reading of the language used to describe the person who had escaped: a
reference to African ethnicity or to African “country marks,” for example,
encourages research into African heritage and ethnicity, and the Middle Passage
endured by the freedom seeker.
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Figure 6: Maryland Gazette (Annapolis), 20 August 1761. This advertisement for
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four freedom seekers was published by George Washington. Three of the four were
African-born, and Washington reported that Neptune and Cupid had been purchased
from a slave ship in August 1759. The Slave Voyages database contains records
of two ships bringing enslaved people from Africa that docked in the Chesapeake
in August 1759, the True Blue (Voyage 90763) and the Upton (Voyage 90772).

Advertisements might also include descriptions of scars and other injuries that
marked the bodies of freedom seekers. References to a clipped ear and whip-
scarred back, along with adjectives such as “artful” or “cunning” can be read
as evidence of long-term resistance by the escapee. Researchers can also look
for more advertisements, which may provide further information about how long a
person was free, and perhaps where they were suspected of having gone. Some
advertisements include lengthy descriptions of clothing that may enable a
detailed reconstruction of the person’s appearance. There are strategies for
exploring locations mentioned in advertisements, such as the place a person had
escaped from, and perhaps the place where they may have gone, as well as the
journey between the two. It is often possible to learn more about the White
people who placed advertisements or are mentioned in them, and this too can
provide contextual information for understanding the situation of the freedom
seeker before their escape. 
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Figure 7: Pennsylvania Gazette (Philadelphia), December 14, 1791. The
description of Ben as artful, a thief and a “dreadful liar” portray him in very
negative terms, but can be read against the grain of the text as positive
qualities of a man who was able to deceive and resist his enslaver.
Figure 8: Pennsylvania Gazette (Philadelphia), November 7, 1792. The
description of the clothing taken by Sampson when he escaped is far more
detailed than the description of Sampson himself.

We are living through a time of deep crisis in our nation, and the meaning and
significance of freedom and democracy are as controversial today as they were
in the late eighteenth century. Our project asks what freedom meant in the
eighteenth century, exploring how for many people in North America and across
the Atlantic World, liberty meant an end to slavery. Demonstrating their
dedication to ideals of liberty at odds with the practices of men such as
George Washington, Thomas Jefferson, and James Madison, tens of thousands of
enslaved people absconded, risking their lives to liberate themselves. Their
actions were both personal and political as they freed themselves and
challenged the system of racial bondage.

It is our hope and expectation that the accumulation of hundreds of freedom
seeker stories will provide a new kind of community-built resource, one that
will enable us to think about enslaved people who resisted their bondage as
individuals rather than as statistics. Freedom Seekers will show how all kinds
of men, women, and children who escaped were important actors in the challenge
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not just to their own enslavement but to slavery more broadly. It will require
us to broaden our thinking about the American Revolution to encompass a related
but distinct set of bids for freedom and independence.
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